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Communiqué #1
September 24, 2007
Dear colleagues:
Following is a preliminary report on steps we have taken since we took up our positions on the Staff Committee. We are committed to keeping you more frequently informed of what we do, thereby boosting dialogue and communication. We have spent these last few weeks organizing our agenda, responding to matters that required immediate attention, and working on ideas for improving the Association’s services to staff. 

Following is a list of eight areas we have been working on (Ctrl-click on each of them to see details):
1.
Improving the proposed Performance Evaluation System
2.
The Staff Committee meets with the Secretary General and his Chief of Staff 
3.
The Secretary General gives assurances regarding Staff benefits for 2008 and 2009
4.
The Secretary General promises to forge ahead promptly with the reclassifications process 
5.
Active participation of the Staff Committee is guaranteed in the staff policy review process 



6.
An Ombudsman for Staff 
7.
Participation of the Staff Committee in the review of the Staff Rules
8.
Committees and subcommittees



IMPROVING THE PROPOSED PERFORMANCE EVALUATION SYSTEM
Given the concerns expressed by the staff regarding the proposed performance evaluation system, the Committee began talks on the matter, as soon as it was installed, with the Secretariat for Administration and Finance (SAF).  The idea was to make sure that the proposed system is fair and conducive to a balanced and accurate evaluation of each staff member’s performance.  The Committee requested that implementation of the proposed system be postponed until it has been exhaustively and jointly examined by the SAF and the Staff Committee, and staff worries have been dispelled. 
We are pleased to report that the SAF has expressed its readiness to cooperate with the Committee on this matter and that, following two meetings with the most senior members of the Secretariat; we have reached the following agreements and promised to continue our joint efforts to perfect the proposed system:
· A performance evaluation system is required by the Staff Rules (Article 105.9).
· Implementation of the proposed performance evaluation system will begin with a pilot, exploratory stage. 
· The current format will be adjusted to allow staff to mention up to five principal objectives, leaving room for a more precise and realistic description of each staff member’s goals. The Department of Human Resources issued a communiqué dated July 27, 2007 (Circular No. 33/07), informing staff of this change and giving those who had already submitted their goals a chance to alter them in light of the change.
· Indicators to be used in the evaluation will be crafted jointly by the SAF and the Committee and there will be briefing and training sessions for staff on how to conduct the evaluations.
· It was agreed to ensure confidentiality so that any member of staff can feel free, without fear of reprisals, to point out any factor that may have had an adverse impact on his or her performance and evaluation.
We will continue to keep staff informed.
Back
THE STAFF COMMITTEE MEETS WITH THE SECRETARY GENERAL AND HIS CHIEF OF STAFF
The Committee met on two occasions with the Secretary General and Chief of Staff – on September 7 and 14 – to discuss matters of concern to staff. The following attended: The Secretary General, Mr. José M. Insulza, and his Chief of Staff, Mr. Ricardo Domínguez. The Staff Association was represented by its President, Gillian Bristol, and the following members of the Staff Committee:  Luis Batlle, Rosana Martinelli, Jane Mohan, Patricia Quiroz, Luis Villalobos, and Lucrecia Zea-Yonker. 

○The topics discussed were:
i. Financing of the 2008 and 2009 program-budgets
ii. Personnel policies
iii. The reclassification process
iv. The proposed performance evaluation system
v. The Ombudsman

The outcomes of this dialogue are summarized in this report. 

Back
THE SECRETARY GENERAL GIVES ASSURANCES REGARDING STAFF BENEFITS FOR 2008 AND 2009
Financing of the 2008 and 2009 program-budgets
In the meeting with the Secretary General, mention was made of the resolution on financing of the Program-Budget of the Regular Fund of the Organization for 2008 (CP/CAAP-2922/07 rev.3), which was approved at the regular meeting of the Permanent Council of September 6, 2007. In that regard, the Committee conveyed to the Secretary General the staff’s concerns about the risks involved in financing personnel expenditures with sources other than member states’ quotas and its uncertainty as to the future stability of the Organization. We are pleased to report that the Secretary General assured us that the resources will be available to cover all staff members’ wages and benefits in 2008; and that he is against any budget-financing measures that might be detrimental to staff, be they cuts or freezing of positions or cutbacks in benefits. He said he was fully confident that other mechanisms will be institutionalized to ensure the availability of the resources needed to finance the Organization’s budget, without having to resort to the Reserve Fund or Operations Fund as of 2008. The Secretary General assured us that the OAS’s finances were currently sound and that there was no reason to fear measures that might affect the stability of the staff or its benefits.  

Back
THE SECRETARY GENERAL PROMISES TO FORGE AHEAD PROMPTLY WITH THE RECLASSIFICATIONS PROCESS
At the meeting with the Secretary General, the Committee conveyed its and all the Staff’s concern at the large number of staff members (63), who have been waiting for their positions to be reclassified (in some cases for over a year). This runs counter to established procedures and is detrimental to the personnel concerned.  The Committee asked for this matter to be resolved as soon as possible. The Secretary General undertook to see that those cases that required a simple formality (not an increase in salary) are resolved immediately and the others as soon as possible and, in any case, by no later than the end of this year. In addition, the Committee accepted the Chief of Staff’s invitation to provide inputs for this process that represent the interest of the staff.
Back
GUARANTEED ACTIVE PARTICIPATION OF THE STAFF COMMITTEE IN THE STAFF POLICY REVIEW PROCESS 
Mention was made at the meeting with the Secretary General of the General Assembly mandate assigned to the General Secretariat in 2006, and again in 2007, through resolutions AG/RES. 2257 (XXXVI-O/06) and AG/RES. 2353 (XXXVII-O/07), to issue recommendations with respect to personnel policy. The Secretary General assured us that this matter will be handled in an ongoing dialogue with the Staff Committee and that no policy will be adopted without prior consultation with, and the cooperation and approval of, the Committee. 

In that connection, the Secretary General and the Committee agreed that every position must have a job description. The Secretary General said that immediate steps would be taken to ensure that that is the case.

The Secretary General was also informed of the staff’s concern regarding hiring practices that in some cases do not appear to conform with regulatory requirements. The Secretary General replied that he undertook to conduct a study of hiring practices and to take any necessary corrective measures. 

Back
OMBUDSMAN FOR STAFF
At its meeting with the Secretary General, the Staff Committee underscored the importance of reinstating the position of an Ombudsman in the Organization to deal with staff members’ claims in an objective, expeditious, and unbiased manner. The Secretary General supported this proposal and undertook to look into the possibility of having an ombudsman as of 2009. 

Back
PARTICIPATION OF THE STAFF COMMITTEE IN THE REVIEW OF THE STAFF RULES
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At the invitation of the Secretariat for Administration and Finance (SAF), the Committee, along with the SAF and the Department of Legal Affairs, is taking part in the review of the Staff Rules in order to ensure that all staff members’ interests are represented at all times. We will keep you informed in good time of progress in this area.
Back
COMMITTEES AND SUBCOMMITTEES
The Staff Committee has designated staff representatives on the various existing committees, in accordance with applicable rules and administrative memoranda. Several new subcommittees have also been installed with a view to improving the Association’s services to each member of staff, taking into account the different interests expressed. We would like to take this opportunity to publicly thank each of our colleagues who have taken the time to serve us all in these positions.  Up-to-date information is available on the Association’s website, www.staff.oas.org , and we invite you to contribute with your ideas, suggestions, and time.
Back
_________  ________ ______ ________
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